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The Buncombe County Planning Board met on March 20, 2017 in the meeting room at 30 Valley Street.  
Members present were Nancy Waldrop, David Rittenberg, Joan Walker, Bob Taylor, Thad Lewis, Parker 
Sloan, and Dusty Pless. Also present were Michael Frue, Staff Attorney; Jon Creighton, Planning Director; 
and Debbie Truempy and Shannon Capezzali, Planning staff.   
 
Call to Order 
Nancy Waldrop called the meeting to order at 9:32 am.  
 
Approval of Agenda  
Dusty Pless made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Joan Walker and 
passed unanimously.  
 
Approval of Minutes (March 6, 2017) 
Parker Sloan made a motion to approve the March 6, 2017 meeting minutes. The motion was seconded 
by Dusty Pless and passed unanimously.  
 
Public Hearing (Zoning Map Amendment) 
ZPH2017-00008: James and Lisa Hall applied to rezone one (1) parcel further identified as tax lot PIN # 
9625-79-5257 (227 Bent Creek Ranch Road) which is currently zoned Residential District (R-1) to 
Residential District (R-3).   
 
Debbie Truempy presented the rezoning analysis and staff recommendation. Staff recommended denial 
of the rezoning request as it was not consistent with the Comprehensive Land Use Plan and would be an 
unreasonable spot zoning. The applicant, James Hall, provided information about the rezoning request 
and his proposed use of the site. The Board considered the legal requirements for spot zoning requests, 
and options for rezoning to R-3 or R-LD as an alternative. Debbie Truempy clarified that any rezoning 
would still be spot zoning. 
 
The following public comment was offered: 

 Dolly Force, resident of South Oaks Circle, provided information about the negative visual 
impact of the existing property with tool sheds, junk cars, and other items on the site. She 
stated her concern was that the rezoning would affect property values and that her home is the 
only real asset that she has to pass on to her children. 

 Josh Werts, resident of South Oaks, stated that the applicants’ property is respectfully 
maintained, however he is concerned about future development in an R-3 zoned site. He would 
like the applicant to be able to have the proposed manufactured home without having to rezone 
the property. 

 Robert Howard, resident of South Oaks Circle, stated that he does not support the rezoning 
request due to the types of development allowed in R-3. He expressed support for 
grandmother-suites and other options that would allow the manufactured home without the 
rezoning. 

 Diana Ramsey, resident of the community, stated she also does not support the rezoning to R-3, 
but may support R-LD zoning. 

 Leonard Dinardo, resident of the community, stated that the current manufactured homes are 
visible to the neighborhood and he does not support the placement of another manufactured 



home on the site. He would support a modular or other home constructed on the site which 
would be more compatible with the existing neighborhood. 

 Terese Christian, resident of South Oaks Circle, stated that she does not support rezoning the 
site to R-3, but does support their need to take care of their mother, and would be in favor of 
rezoning the property to R-LD. 

 Kim Melvin, resident of Forest Edge, stated that she does not support rezoning the property to 
R-3 because future development of the site could include anything allowed in that zoning 
district. 

 Clyde Motley, owner of an existing manufactured home in the neighborhood, stated that the 
cost to construct a modular or stick built home is the real issue preventing the owner from using 
the property. 

 Craig Dewitt, resident of Leicester, expressed concern with R-3 rezoning being a permanent 
change. He proposed a recreational vehicle. Debbie Truempy clarified that no RVs or travel 
trailers are allowed in R-1. 

 Jonathan Scott, a resident of the community, stated that his family chose to move to the 
neighborhood to avoid the manufactured homes in the nearby area. The existing entrance to 
the community does not provide views of the manufactured homes in the area, therefore 
creating a different perception of the neighborhood. 

 Amanda Werts, resident of the neighborhood, requested that other options be explored to help 
the applicants achieve their goal of housing their mother on the site. 

 Emma Howard, resident of South Oaks, expressed her sympathy for the applicant, but stated 
her concern for property values if the lot was rezoned.  She suggested the applicants add an 
addition to their current home. 

 Brian Good, resident of Forest Edge, stated that he purchased his home due to the protections 
of the existing zoning in the neighborhood.   

 DeDe Styles, resident of Swannanoa, stated that the public comments are from people living in 
better housing who are only concerned about how manufactured homes look and who do not 
want to see people who are less well-off than they are. She expressed concern that this was 
discrimination against the poor.  

 
James Hall, the applicant, stated that he purchased the land before zoning existed in order to do what 
he wanted with it, but since zoning was adopted he is now limited in what he can do.  He described the 
location of the access points for the proposed home and any potential subdivision of the property in the 
future.  Debbie Truempy provided information about the Board of Commissioners meeting which will 
hear the application on April 18, and provided a definition of spot zoning.  Parker Sloan stated that the 
Board may not be able to legally justify the spot zoning request, but also wished the Board could find a 
solution for the applicant.  David Rittenberg expressed appreciation for the applicant’s desire to help his 
family, and for the community’s attempts to find a compromise.  Dusty Pless stated that he does not 
agree that the County should prevent the property owner from developing his property as desired and 
stated that he supports private property rights. 
 
David Rittenberg made a motion to deny the application on the basis that it is inconsistent with the 
Comprehensive Land Use Plan. The motion was seconded by Bob Taylor and passed unanimously.  
 
Discussion 
The Planning Board had a discussion about zoning restrictions on manufactured homes, potential 
changes to the Zoning Ordinance to allow more housing options, and the creation of Conditional Zoning 



in the County.  Joan Walker asked for suggestions to assist the applicant, and to provide 
recommendations to the Board of Commissioners for potential ordinance changes. Buncombe County 
Planning staff will provide the Planning Board with information about Conditional Zoning options, 
including administrative requirements, and the costs and benefits.  Jon Creighton will also invite 
Commissioner Brownie Newman to attend a future Planning Board meeting. 
 
Public Comment 

None 
 
Adjourn 
The meeting was adjourned at 10:57 a.m. 
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